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PRESIDENTS REPORT
Cheryl Pascual, President 

I am pleased to introduce the 37th Annual Report of Blind Citizens Australia (BCA) for the year ended 30 June 2012.  During the reporting period, BCA has worked on our key activities of peer support, information dissemination, advocacy, and advice to Government and the community.

Our Finance and Audit Committee, and the National Office through our Executive Officer Robyn Gaile, have worked hard to ensure that our organization remains financially stable. This year we achieved a surplus of $19,455. 

I thank all our members and supporters who have made donations to BCA during the year.  I especially thank Vision Australia through their generous annual financial support of $135,000 as part of our memorandum of understanding. We look forward to their continued support and collaboration in the years to come. 

I would also like to make a special thank you to RSB and Guide Dogs SA.NT in South Australia. Last year, we held our national Convention in Adelaide. RSB were extremely generous by providing the Braille transcription of all Convention materials, two CCTV’s, a Perkins Brailler and counseling services staff for one of our panel discussions. Guide Dogs SA.NT provided orientation and mobility staff to orient delegates to the Convention venue and accommodation. 

BCA receives annual funding from a range of sources including the Australian Government through the Department of Families, Housing, Community Services and Indigenous Affairs, the Victorian Government through the department of Human Services, Vision Australia, the Jeffrey Blyth Foundation and other fundraising activities. Guide Dogs Victoria has been a welcome financial supporter over the years. WE hope to continue receiving support from these agencies and trust that we may be able to receive financial support from other blindness agencies in the future. 

BCA provides an important and vital voice as the national representative organization of people who are blind or vision impaired. Moving into the next decade, we plan to be an even stronger voice for people who are blind or vision impaired and their families and networks.  

Last year, I reported that the Board would undertake an extensive consultation with our members through a series of face to face forums we called Courageous Connections. I am please to say that these forums were very well attended. In total Directors met with 237 individuals at 12 face to face forums and six teleconference meetings.  The forums took place from February to June 2012. There were some very common themes resulting out of the feedback Directors received from you. The themes included more community awareness raising about the abilities of people who are blind or vision impaired, more peer support opportunities, increased advocacy on employment, public transport access and access to the built environment. 

In August 2011, Prime Minister Gillard announced that the Australian Government will implement the roll out of the National Disability Insurance Scheme (NDIS). We have sought to ensure that the specific needs of people who are blind or vision impaired are included in the NDIS. The Board has been unanimous in its strategic direction that we remain across key developments in the implementation of the NDIS, and that our main priority is to ensure that our members are as informed as possible about each step in the process. I especially commend our National Policy Officer, Jessica Zammit, for her regular NDIS updates to the Board and our members through our various communications channels. 

Disability Discrimination Commissioner, Graeme Innes, was the Chair of our NDIS session at our national Convention. He did an outstanding job of providing a forum for our Convention participants to ask questions of NDIS campaign leaders. There were many questions which didn’t get asked by our members. As a result, we have ensured that we hold a NDIS session at all our state Conventions later this year. 

Below you will find reports from our national office staff on the significant achievements of the organization. They do a tremendous job with very limited resources. I’m very proud of their professionalism and commitment to our goals. 

I note the tremendous work being done by our branches. Most of our branches have provided a report on their activities for the year as you will see below. Many branches have reported that they are increasingly finding it difficult to attract large numbers of members to their meetings. The Board has noted this issue. We sought legal advice on the legal status of our branches and investigated some options as to how branches could be better supported. As a result, we established a working group to review our branch structure and function with a view to updating our model set of branch bylaws and lines of communication between branches and the national office of BCA. The activities of the working group will be ongoing through much of the next financial year. 

Finally, I would like to thank our leadership team.  The Board of BCA only meets face to face twice per year. The majority of our meetings are held via teleconference on a Monday night. I certainly feel a greater sense of the team when we can be together in person. Often, it’s the discussions that occur outside of formal meetings where some of the best thinking takes place! 

The Board of Directors for the reporting period were Greg Madson (Vice President), Bruce Ind (Chair of the Finance and Audit Committee), Barry Chapman, Stephen Belbin, Michael Sadhu and Tony Starkey. I look forward to leading BCA into the next financial year and thank you, and the Board, for your confidence. 

National Policy Officer Report

Jessica Zammit

2012 was another busy year for BCA in terms of consultations, submissions and systemic advocacy. Below is a snapshot of the work undertaken during this period. 


Submissions and presentations

During 2012, BCA made submissions to the Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (DBCDE) into their review of access to telecommunications; a comprehensive submission to the Attorney General’s inquiry into the consolidation of anti-discrimination legislation including the Disability Discrimination Act 1992 (Cth); a submission to the Draft National Standards for Disability Services as well as responded to many other formal reviews, requests for comment and information provision. This included presentations to the Roundtable on Information Access, with our presentation titled “From policy to popcorn: the consumer led push for audio description” and tailored presentations to consumers who are deaf blind to lead to more empowered consumer advocacy. 

Meetings and policy work

A core focus of our work is to provide consultation on the specific needs of people who are blind or vision impaired. BCA has directly contributed to the following:

· Australian Electoral Commission voting working group 

· Australian Cinemas Advisory Group (ACAG) on cinema rollout of audio description and captioning, including sector meetings

· Extensive meetings and correspondence with DBCDE regarding provision of accessible set top boxes and trial of audio description on ABC1 (more details about our Media Access campaign can be found in Lauren Henley’s report) 

· Significant input to AFDO on the National Disability Insurance Scheme implementation policy 

· Significant input to AFDO’s submission on the National Disability Strategy Action Plan 

· Significant input to the Australian Communications Consumer Action Network (ACCAN) submission on IT pricing

· Australian Standards ME-064 1428 suite

· Consultation around technology and employment of people who are blind or vision impaired 

· Meeting with members of the Federal Joint Standing Committee on Electoral Matters regarding voting concerns of people who are blind (6 meetings)

· Input to the Better Start Scheme implementation which aims to improve early intervention for children with disability, including children who are blind

· Input to the revised Disability Support Pension Impairment Tables

· Representation on the Disability Employment Services Working Group on behalf of AFDO (Robyn Gaile) including involvement in several working group meetings. This included significant input on the transition of disability employment services purchasing arrangements.

· Representation on the Australian Public Transport National Advisory Committee (APTNAC) on behalf of AFDO (Jessica Zammit) which has included the development of papers on tactile ground surface indicators and emergency management planning. 

· Meetings with the Federal Government and the Opposition on a range of blindness specific issues. 

In addition, BCA released four media releases on issues including the accessibility of Foxtel, announcement of AD at local cinemas and the trial of audio description on ABC1 and had an article published online on the ABC’s Ramp Up website titled ‘See no evil: not without AD’. We also developed numerous member information resources including a summary of key 2012 Budget announcements, a summary of implications of the More Support for Students with Disabilities Initiative by state and territory and four editions of Parent News, a publication tailored to parents who are blind and/or who have children who are blind.  

The development of an employment policy – which has now become a suite of six policies – and continued work to inform the rollout of the NDIS has also continued to be a focus.

BCA Employment Policy Suite
Employment remains one of the most significant issues, and barriers, for people who are blind or vision impaired of working age. Employment was identified as a priority area for attention by the BCA Board in 2011, with the recommendation that an employment policy be developed by the BCA National Policy and Development Council (NPDC). 
As a result of this recommendation, a national employment policy working group was formed as a sub group of the NPDC. The group met over a seven month period during 2011-2012 and provided significant input on the barriers to employment, areas requiring reform, content development, review and research. This included a decision to form a suite of policies rather than one singular policy. The suite of policies focus on the following elements:

· Recruitment, including accessible, clear and transparent advertising and application processes and clarity around reasonable adjustments and inherent requirements. 

· Transitioning to work and making your way up the career ladder, including transition from education to employment, development of specialist daily living skills to ensure that individuals are “work ready”, professional development, training and career advancement. 

· Strategies to enable people who are blind or vision impaired to be an effective employee, including workplace accessibility and adjustments 

· Disability employment service providers, including resourcing and training

· Government (Federal, state and local) as an employer, including development of accessible procurement processes and recruitment. 

· The Australian government meeting its Federal and international obligations. 

The draft policy suite was released for comment in September 2011 and was discussed at a session at the 2011 National Convention. In addition to member consultation, BCA has sought input and comment from a range of stakeholders including the Australian Human Rights Commission, Disability Employment Australia, and blindness specific DES providers, the Australian Blindness Forum, Australian Human Resource Institute, Jobs Australia and the Australian Public Service Commission. The feedback we have received has been extremely positive and we are now tailoring the language to ensure that these resources will be used by a wide range of groups. The employment policy suite will be released in late 2012.

National Disability Insurance Scheme
The development of an NDIS has continued to be on our radar. At the time of preparing this report, the Federal government has committed $1 billion to support the first stage of an NDIS. The funding will be to use to commence the NDIS in mid 2013 for around 10,000 people with significant and permanent disabilities in select locations (yet to be announced) across Australia. This is expected to increase to 20,000 people from mid 2014. 

An NDIS advisory group has been established to guide the development of the NDIS, with four expert groups also established to work on the detailed design of the scheme. The expert groups will focus on eligibility and assessment, control and choice, quality safeguards and standards and the disability workforce and sector capacity. A website, www.ndis.gov.au, has also been established which provides up to date information on the NDIS. Funding has also been given to the National People with Disability and Carer Alliance to work closely with people with disability, carers and service providers to inform the development of the scheme. The Alliance will be holding forums around Australia in the coming months to intensively discuss what an NDIS should look like and consider. 

BCA has been closely monitoring the development of the NDIS and has provided input through the Australian Blindness Forum, Vision 2020 Australia, AFDO and directly to Ministers, the Opposition and the Federal government on the specific needs of our members. This has included discussion about eligibility and ensuring that people aged over Age Pension age and people with a vision impairment continue to receive the supports that they need within or outside an NDIS; consideration of the non optional costs of blindness and ensuring that assessment processes assess the specific needs, including episodic needs, of people who are blind or vision impaired. 

Q&A style sessions with the most up to date information about the NDIS will be held in conjunction with the 2012 QLD, NSW, VIC and SA State conventions, with forums to also be held in Tasmania and Perth. This is your best opportunity to ask where blindness will fit within the mix of the NDIS. 

Victorian Advocacy and Policy Officer Report

Thai Nguyen 

The Victorian Advocacy & Policy Officer position is jointly funded by the Department of Human Services North and West Metropolitan Region (for information services) and the Office of Disability, Department of Planning and Community Development (for our advocacy service). The position is supervised by BCA’s Executive Officer and supported by the Victorian State Advisory Committee. 

Services provided by the Advocacy and Policy Officer include:

· Information provided to individuals, through member email lists, other networks and through the BCA website 

· Individual and systemic advocacy within Victoria

· Support for BCA events or campaigns within Victoria

The present Advocacy and Policy Officer took up the post at the start of May 2012. Statistics from the previous and present post holder have been combined to provide a summary of advocacy and policy support for the entire year ending 30 June 2012. Information has also been collated from the work of the Project Officers role within Victoria. 

Individual Advocacy in Victoria 

Individual advocacy support was provided to 56 people over the last year. This includes specialist advocacy advice or information which allowed individuals to effectively self-advocate for their desired outcome. 

The issues which have been raised throughout the last year revolve primarily around accessing the built environment, public transport, employment and information access and education. There have also been a number of Centrelink issues and enquiries, along with a number of complaints regarding disability services. 

The majority of complaints were resolved independently of a third party dispute resolution process. One complaint advanced to the Victorian Equal Opportunity and Human Rights Commission (VEOHRC) in regard to audible announcements on public transport that was lodged independently of BCA. 

Systemic Advocacy

There were several systemic advocacy activities undertaken during the reporting period. This included: 

Government and agency working groups and committees:

· All Aboard Action Network Committee operating out of the Victorian Council of Social Services (VCOSS) 

· Disabled Persons Taxi Advisory Committee (DPTAC)
The group was formed by the Victorian Taxi Directorate to discuss systemic issues that people with disabilities face when accessing Victorian taxis. 
· Victorian Electoral Commission Disability reference group. This group meets at least twice per year to ensure that the specific information and communication needs of voters with disability are taken into account during the Victorian state and local Council elections.

· BCA Victorian State Advisory Committee 
· Victorian State Convention Planning Committee 
· Victorian Skills Commission (VSC) Vocational Education & Training (VET) Access and Equity Advisory Committee

Direct consultation and submissions:

· City of Melbourne Mobility Study 
Study regarding types of assistance required for individuals to ensure ease of access around the city. The project involved consultation with service providers, peak bodies, government agencies and people with mobility restrictions. 

· Consultation regarding a reduction in funding to retrofit pedestrian crossings. 
Involved a joint letter from BCA, Vision Australia & Guide Dogs Victoria to the Minister for Roads.

· Consultation on Technology and Communication strategies for customers with sensory impairments 
· Meeting with Department of Transport Director of Social Transit & a representative from Vic Deaf.  

· Consultation on Train Platforms at Southern Cross Station 
· Meeting with Vision Australia and the Department of Transport regarding access issues including: announcements, entrance to train stations and system of trains changing platforms. 

· Consultation on Braille map signage at Southern Cross Station 
· Meeting with Public Transport Victoria, Guide Dogs Victoria, Vision Australia, Vline and Metro trains to provided feedback regarding the usefulness of the Braille signage at Southern Cross station. 
· Submission for Draft Taxi Industry Inquiry Report
Recommendations were provided on: introduction of talking taxi meters, expansion of the MPTP and better consumer mechanisms, including improvement to the complaints process.  

· Consultation for the Draft Victorian State Disability Plan 2013-2014


Grants

The following grant was successfully applied for in this period: 

· Disability Advocacy Resource Unit (DARU) Grant Awarded to BCA to develop and support an advocacy group in Melbourne. 
· City of Melbourne Grant 
The grant funded initiatives under the banner of Melbourne Advocacy Project. These initiatives are detailed below. 

Several other grants were applied for throughout the financial year, however were unsuccessful. 

Initiatives

· Audible announcements on public transport 
Project involved the collection of data about the consistency of audible announcements on Melbourne’s public transport system. 31 participants logged the frequency of audible announcements on public transport. Information was gathered and reported to the Department of Transport.

· Swanston Street redevelopment project 
Project revolved around the accessibility of the new redevelopment of Swanston Street in the Melbourne Central Business District. Blind Citizens Australia attended meetings with Vision Australia, Guide Dogs Victoria, Able Australia and the City of Melbourne Swanston Street Redevelopment Project team to discuss tactile ground surface indicator placement and other built environment design issues.  

· Self defense course for blind, June 2012 
Six week self defence course was developed in partnership with Defensive Concepts Australia to promote safety and awareness to those who are blind or vision impaired. The course was well received with a total of 16 participants. 

Forums

· Blind Citizens Australia’s Courageous Connections Forums 

Presentations 

· Presentation to the Vision Australia Jobseekers group about self advocacy in the recruitment process

· Presented on self advocacy and public transport at Vision Australia’s Travel Safe Day 

Communication

· Regularly provided information to and sought feedback from members via BCA discussion lists 

· Development of key information resources and fact sheets for Victorian members

· Sound about Quarterly Audio newsletter

· New Horizons Weekly radio magazine program

· Blind Citizens News, Biannual BCA News sent to members

· Circulated a ‘Pedestrian Safety Survey’ for Victorian residents
NSW Advocacy and Information Officer Report

Lauren Henley 

The NSW Advocacy Officer is based in Sydney and works 16 hours a week to provide advocacy support and advice to people who are blind or vision impaired living in NSW. This role also receives advice from the NSW/ACT Coordinating Committee which represents all BCA branches based in NSW and the ACT, totaling five branches in NSW and one branch in the ACT.

Individual Advocacy in New South Wales
Individual advocacy was provided to a total of 43 individuals this financial year. Additionally, a number of individuals contacted the office to obtain information about referral options for the provision of blindness-specific services, information about benefits and entitlements or specialist advocacy advice. Issues raised through the individual advocacy service were consistent with those raised in 2010/2011, with most complaints relating to access to the built environment, dog guide access or access to goods, services and facilities. Two matters were   advanced to the Australian Human Rights Commission; one did not resolve and the other is still under investigation.
Systemic Advocacy in New South Wales
Government and agency working groups and committees:

· NSW/ACT Coordinating Committee (BCA): 
This group meets once a month to discuss systemic issues which may be occurring throughout NSW.
· Accessible Transport Advisory Committee:
This committee is a consultation body that provides advice to the transport industry on the accessibility of current operations and any new developments. 

· Sector Policy and Advocacy Group:
This group consists of representatives from Guide Dogs NSW/ACT, Vision Australia’s Policy and Advocacy team and BCA. The group meets bi-monthly to discuss relevant issues and to determine how the sector can better advocate to meet the needs of consumers.

· Public Transport Ticketing Corporation’s Accessibility Advisory Group: 
The group was established to oversee the implementation of the smartcard ticketing system which is intended to be rolled out in Sydney. The group includes key disability organisations and aims to ensure that accessibility is at the forefront of the rollout plan.
· Accessible Cinemas Advisory Group (ACAG): 
This group consists of representatives from the peak bodies concerned with audio description and captioning and oversees the roll-out of both services in each of the four major cinema chains in Australia.

· Accessibility sub-working group of the ACAG: 
The group was formed by the ACAG to address accessibility issues which had arisen during the roll-out of accessible cinemas.

Additional Departments and Bodies Consulted With:

· Arts Access Australia:
Participated in a members meeting where I provided input into the draft guidelines for best practice for audio description in the arts.
· Centrelink
Worked with the member of staff responsible for overseeing the government’s Household Assistance Scheme to resolve communication barriers that had been increasingly reported by members. 
· Department of Broadband, Communications and the Digital Economy (federal): 
Communicated with several key contacts within the department to seek updates on the policy issues affecting our members and addressed several letters to Senator Stephen Conroy to advocate for increased access to television.
· Department of Planning and Infrastructure (NSW):
Joined with representatives from Vision Australia and Guide Dogs NSW/ACT to discuss web accessibility and the accessibility of public consultations and draft plans in electronic format.

· Law Access NSW:
Joined with representatives from Vision Australia and Guide Dogs NSW/ACT to discuss referral options for clients and web accessibility.
· NSW Taxi Council:
Joined with Vision Australia and Guide Dogs NSW to discuss the issues of high priority to people who are blind or vision impaired, including the identification of taxi ranks, accessibility of fair information and driver training that is of a high standard.
· Transport for NSW:
Addressed several letters to the relevant Minister regarding the introduction of an electronic card system to replace the inaccessible paper vouchers currently used under the Taxi Transport Subsidies Scheme and the intended privatization of State Transit buses.

Input into Submissions, Strategies and Plans

· Submission to ADHC on the implementation of personalised funding in NSW.

· Response letter on the proposed guidelines for Blindness and Low Vision Adaptive Technology for the NSW Aids and Equipment Program.

· Input into the Transport for NSW draft Disability Action Plan.

· Input into the review of the Mobility Parking Scheme in NSW.


Communication

· Regularly provided information to, and sought feedback from, members via BCA email lists.

· Participated in regular interviews on New Horizons, Sound about and Focal Point.

· Contributed several articles to Blind Citizens News.

· Continued the development of key resources including self advocacy and community awareness fact sheets and information resources, such as the NSW Toolkit which details benefits and concession that members may be entitled to. The tool kit will be launched at NSW/ACT state convention in October 2012.

Media Access Campaign 

Lauren Henley 

In addition to attending to NSW matters, I also manage BCA’s media access campaign; which encompasses all elements of media including social networking, web accessibility, smart phone technology and audio description. 

Audio description in cinemas:

BCA is committed to the continuation of the cinema access implementation plan which will see audio description facilities being installed in 100% of mainstream cinemas by 2014, and represents the needs of people who are blind or vision impaired as a member of the Accessible Cinema Advisory Group and Accessibility sub working group. Commencing in March, Blind Citizens Australia has been preparing a quarterly cinema access position paper to identify the most pressing issues or relevance to people who are blind or vision impaired to be addressed by the ACAG. 

Audio description on television:

After lodging a number of strategic complaints against the Australian Broadcasting Corporation after the federal government failed to include funding for a technical trial of audio description on ABC1 in the 2011/2012 federal budget, we finally saw movement on this issue shortly afterwards; with the Minister for Communications announcing that a 13 week trial comprising 14 hours of content per week in primetime would commence in the second half of 2012.

Audio description on DVD:

Compiled a quarterly list of recent release DVDs including audio description to be included in BCA’s “It’s Our Turn” newsletter.
Web access:
Wherever possible, highlighted to companies the need to make downloadable information available in formats other than PDF to ensure accessibility. Work in the area of web accessibility has also expanded as a result of the roll-out of audio description in cinemas as the major cinema chains aim to make their websites more user-friendly for people who are blind or vision impaired.

Talking digital set top boxes:

After advocating for many months for talking set-top boxes to be distributed to eligible recipients under the governments Household Assistance Scheme, the government finally announced a commitment to include talking set top boxes under the HAS in February. While this is a positive result for people in future rollout areas, we have continued to advocate for the needs of those individuals who are deemed ineligible for the scheme due to already possessing digital equipment and for those people living in regions where switchover has already occurred. Email and telephone enquiries are frequently received regarding the provision of talking set-top boxes under the HAS, which are promptly attended to.

Four editions of BCA’s media access newsletter “its Our Turn” have been produced this financial year. Interviews have also been conducted with BCA, 5RPH Adelaide and media access Australia and articles have been contributed to Blind citizens News to keep members informed of new developments in the area of media access.

BCA Membership 

Full Members: 2834

Eighteen years or over, permanent residents of Australia and classified as legally blind or have visual acuity of 6/18 or less.

Junior Members: 12

Under the age of eighteen years, permanent residents of Australia and classified as legally blind or have visual acuity of 6/18 or less.

Associate Members: 294

Persons who identify with the aims of the organisation, but who are ineligible to be Full Members.

Total:  3140

Organisational A members:  6

Organisational B members:  5
Organisational Members of BCA

Organisational Members Class (A)  

Incorporated organisations within Australia where the membership and governing body comprise a majority of blind persons or the parents of blind children under the age of 18 years, or which have a substantial involvement in representing the interests of persons with vision or print disabilities from the consumer perspective.

Association of Blind Citizens of NSW

Blind Workers Union of Victoria

Retina Australia 

Retina Australia (NSW)

Retina Australia (QLD) Inc

Retina Australia (VIC) Inc
Organisational Members Class (B)  

Incorporated organizations which identify with the aims of Blind Citizens Australia but which are ineligible as Class A Organizational Members:
Able Australia Services

Deafblind Association of NSW

RPH Australia

Senswide Services

Statewide Vision Resource Centre (Victoria) 

External Representation
Robyn Gaile 


We continue to be active in organisations beyond BCA, with representation in our own right or members taking part in various activities as individuals. Our responsibility is to represent people who are blind or vision impaired. In so doing, we believe it is critical to be part of other organisations to receive information from them, to give advice to them and to ensure that when they speak out or develop policies on blindness or disability related matters, they incorporate our views. We have enjoyed productive working relations with many external bodies, and we value the contacts we have made and the information and advice we have received.

Australian Blindness Forum (ABF)

During the 2011-2012 financial year, Cheryl Pascual and Bruce Ind were the BCA representatives on the ABF Board. The ABF is an association of many of Australia’s major blindness service provision agencies and BCA as the national consumer representative organisation. 

It is a function of the ABF to appoint the Australian delegates to the World Blind Union General Assembly. The four Australian delegates are Cheryl Pascual (National President of BCA), Robyn Gaile (Executive Officer of BCA), Kevin Murfitt (Chair of Vision Australia) and Andrew Daly (Executive Director of Royal Society for the Blind). 
Jessica Zammit represented BCA on the Access to Premises committee, and Robyn Gaile represented BCA on the Employment committee. 
Australian Electoral Commission (AEC)

Robyn Gaile was the BCA representative on the AEC disability reference group. The core focus of this group in the financial year was continued advocacy for a secret, independent and verifiable vote at federal elections. Whilst we were successful in 2010 in achieving an amendment to the electoral act to enable the AEC to put in place a mechanism by which we can independently vote at federal elections, there is yet to be an appropriate level of implementation of an accessible voting system.  

Vision 2020 Australia

Vision 2020 Australia is a national organisation which is part of an international network dedicated to eye health and rehabilitation for people who experience vision loss. Its aims are health promotion, vision loss rehabilitation and eye research. Robyn Gaile represented BCA on the Vision 2020 low vision and rehabilitation committee. 

Australian Federation of Disability Organisations (AFDO)

AFDO is a member based organisation for all consumer based disability advocacy organisations in Australia. It aims to provide a clear voice to Government about the needs of people with disabilities. Cheryl Pascual was the BCA representative on the AFDO Board during 2011-2012. 
Robyn Gaile was one of two AFDO representatives on the Department of Education, Employment and Workplace Relations Disability Employment Services reference group during the reporting period. And Jessica Zammit was one of two AFDO representatives on the Public Transport National Advisory Committee. 

Round Table on Information Access for People with a Print Disability 

Robyn Gaile was the consumer representative for this body. The Roundtable exists to ensure that the needs of people with a print disability in Australia and New Zealand are met. The Roundtable produces a range of guidelines regarding the production of materials in alternative formats. They also hold an annual conference. 
Robyn Gaile delivered a presentation at the conference titled “From policy to popcorn: a consumer’s perspective”. 

Standards Australia ME64 Committee

Ivan Peterson represented BCA on the Standards Australia ME64 Committee. This committee is responsible for monitoring, developing and reviewing Australian standards relating to access to the built environment for people with disabilities. 

Accessible Cinema Advisory Group (ACAG)
Lauren Henley represented BCA on this group. The purpose of ACAG is to advise the Parliamentary Secretary for Disability and the four major cinema chains on matters impacting on the roll out of accessible cinema for people with vision and hearing impairments. It is envisaged that the roll out plan will be completed in 2014. 

The following are two detailed reports regarding the telecommunications and Australian Braille Authority portfolios. 

Access to the built environment 

Ivan Peterson

This is my second year representing BCA on the Standards Australia ME64 committee. This is the committee which reviews, monitors and develops standards under the AS1428 suite of Australian Standards, dealing with tactile ground surface indicators, tactile and Braille signage and other information specific standards which pertain to people with disabilities. 

Much of my representation work has centred on the development of wayfinding standards, and the urgency for such to be developed and advocated for. 


The regulatory regime governing the design, construction and management of the built environment in Australia is fragmentary, lacks cohesion and encompassing oversight.

While the Federal Disability Discrimination Act (DDA) has been around for almost two decades the provision of measures for the accessibility of people with disabilities reflects this unsatisfactory situation. “Disabled access” has historically been addressed grudgingly following determined advocacy, often through human rights appeal channels.
An Australian Standard (AS1428.4) addressing the issue of wayfinding for people who are blind or vision impaired (AS1428.4) first appeared in 1988 and was updated in 1992, 2002, and 2009 but it unfortunately only includes the design and provision of tactile ground surface indicators.

Apart from recommendations for some tactile and Braille signs, contrasting markings on glazing and on stairs in buildings used by the public there has been no serious attempt to address wayfinding in Australian Standards.

In 1996 the Building Code of Australia (BCA) selectively referenced AS 1428. This referencing was insufficient to provide compatibility between the BCA and the DDA. The Australian Building Codes Board (ABCB) was tasked to develop a Disability (Access to Buildings) Standard bridging the gap between the BCA and the DDA. 
The building industry convinced the ABCB to exclude wayfinding from the new access standard stating that there was not enough known about the provision of wayfinding measures in the built environment

The ABCB responded by funding research into wayfinding and the development of “Wayfinding Guidelines Design Guidelines”. Findings clearly show that much is known and sufficient expertise to develop a standard resides in this country.  
Standards Australia (SA) has agreed to develop a wayfinding standard but a series of delays has delivered a painfully slow process that those not familiar with Standards Australia see as frustrating in the extreme. 

Blind Citizens Australia, its individual and organizational members must lobby strongly for the wayfinding standard to be developed urgently in order that this standard is included in the five year review of the Disability (Access to Premises Standard).  Otherwise another opportunity will be lost and yet another five year delay will prevent the introduction into building law of a wayfinding standard.

Australian Braille Authority
Bill Jolley, BCA Delegate to the Australian Braille Authority

The Australian Braille Authority (ABA) is formally a subcommittee of the Round Table on Information Access for People with Print Disabilities and is Australia’s representative on the International Council on English Braille. 

The ABA is managed by a six person Executive Committee chaired by Christine Simpson. With members currently drawn from four States there is a good geographic spread. The Executive meets monthly by phone and holds a two-day in-person meeting each year to discuss priority or technical issues in greater detail. 

Following a detailed strategic review which concluded in 2010, the ABA revised its Terms of Reference and introduced Model Operational Guidelines for its Regional Braille Forums that replaced state and territory ABA sub-committees. This was the first thorough review of the ABA’s constituent documents and guidelines since the early 1990s, and the tick of approval was formally given by the Round Table Executive in August 2011.

The ABA uses electronic communication and social media to keep members and stakeholders informed and involved. 
The ABA’s web page is at:  http://www.printdisability.org/aba 
The ozbrl discussion forum moderated by Bruce Maguire is available for sharing information and getting answers to questions on a wide variety of Braille-related topics. 
To subscribe to ozbrl, send a blank email to: 
ozbrl-subscribe@yahoogroups.com. 
The ABA’s Facebook page managed by Leona Holloway is another source of easily digestible information about Braille-related developments, and is steadily gaining new friends. The Facebook page is at:  http://www.facebook.com/pages/Australian-Braille-Authority/149349021763394. 
Facebook members can "like" the page to start receiving updates from the ABA on their own “wall”. Many of the updates are accompanied by a link to a relevant website, and all can be "liked" or commented on to share with friends and contribute to the group. 

Work has continued on some important ABA publications. DBT Manual, a guide for Braille transcribers in making the best use of the many features of the Duxbury Braille Translator, has been completed and may be downloaded from the ABA’s web page. Work continues on the development of Rules and guidelines for formatting Braille material and on the revision of Unified English Braille Primer Australian Edition—both of which are due for completion by May 2013.

Australia now has 29 holders of the Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille–with eight persons being certified when the examination was last held in October 2011. The Trans-Tasman examination, offered annually, is jointly conducted by the ABA and the Braille Authority of New Zealand Aotearoa Trust. The ABA encourages employers to recognize the benefits of staff obtaining their Trans-Tasman Certificate of Proficiency in Unified English Braille and strongly urges them to reward successful employees with appropriate remuneration.   

The International Council on English Braille (ICEB) held its Fifth General Assembly in South Africa during May 2012. The Assembly resolutions signaled the change in focus of the ICEB from technical formulation of Unified English Braille to its promotion and adoption in the developing countries of Asia and Africa where English is widely spoken. The ABA appreciates the support of those organizations including BCA that contributed to meeting the cost of Australia’s participation at the Assembly. Australia’s strong contribution to ICEB continues, with Bill Jolley reappointed as Treasurer, Jordie Howell chairing the music committee and Christine Simpson and Leona Holloway being members of the UEB Code Maintenance Committee.

The World Braille Council’s major project during 2011 was the Braille21 Congress, held in Leipzig in September. The congress was very successful with Australia well represented by seven participants. The ABA congratulates the Australian presenters, all of whose papers were of a very high standard.
Telecommunications 

Frank Nowlan 

As BCA's telecommunications representative over the past year, I have continued as a member of the Telstra Disability forum, [TDF], and Optus' Consumer Liaison Forum, with a particular focus on its Disability Sub-committee. I am also a current member of the Australian Communications Consumers Network [ACCAN], the peak body in consumer advocacy in the telecommunications arena. 
 

A significant step forward in the protection of telecommunications consumers was taken with the registration by the Australian Consumer and Media authority of the revised version of the Consumer Protection Code, which drastically updated the former version of the code. Among its chief areas of revision included improved industry advertising practices, improved product disclosure, improved transparency of product performance, and a review of complaint-handling practices, both internal and external. Though not specific to disability, these measures should materially assist in giving us better telecommunications experiences.
 

Smart phones are still   growing in popularity. It has been estimated that up to 80 percent of total sales in Telstra shops are either iPhone or Android phones. The iPhone is still the most accessible for users who are blind or vision impaired. Unfortunately, it is also the most expensive. Android phones are closing the accessibility  gap, and  are usually  significantly cheaper., and those running the latest version of the Android operating system, called ""jelly-bean" utilise finger gesturing, in the same way that iPhones do.
They may yet prove to be a good choice for some of us who are on a tight budget, if not now, then in the near future
 

The struggle to have audio description provided on downloadable content from telephone companies such as "big pond" movies goes on. Telstra continues to claim that the commercial cost of doing this would be prohibitive. However, progress is being made, largely through the efforts of Media Access Australia, as well as BCA, which has itself become a powerful advocate for the provision of audio description generally.
 

The "sleeping giant" in telecommunications services remains the National Broadband Network [NBN]. It is of the utmost importance that we remain vigilant, as the Network is rolled out, to make sure that the many benefits which I believe will flow from the NBN, become available to people who are blind or vision impaired who want them on affordable and equitable terms. We are indeed fortunate to have Graeme Innes as Disability Champion in regard to the NBN.
Technical developments in the world of telecommunications are happening at an alarming rate. It is essential that the fruits of these innovations are made available to us as citizens who are blind or vision impaired. BCA has a vital role to play in ensuring that we do not fall behind. It is a part which can be played by no other.  
Branch Reports
Adelaide Branch
Lui Palombi, Branch President 

This has indeed been a memorable year for the Adelaide Branch. We thank RSB for continuing to support the work of BCA by providing us with a meeting space for our branch activities as well as assisting our members to keep informed about RSB services throughout the year. 

I would like to thank Adelaide branch members for their support, and especially express appreciation to our volunteers who continually assist at our functions with serving, mobility, and security.  We could not host these functions without your support.

Stefan Slucki, our previous branch President, remained on our Executive committee and assisted myself in particular with advice on so many matters, never refusing and always so gracious. I also thank the remainder of the committee for your patience while I learnt the ropes as a new branch President. 

This year, the Adelaide branch has moved on many fronts, to many to mention in this report. The main focus however has been on both recruiting and reconnecting with members.  This has been achieved through strategies such as email lists, the creation of a member’s phone book, holding more social events and information sessions and much more.  

The 2011 BCA National Convention was hosted in Adelaide which was attended by over 130 members from around Australia.  It was encouraging to see that 23 first time attendees were locals.  On behalf of the committee and members of Adelaide Branch, I would like to thank the national office for organizing such a successful event.  Our role at convention was to hold the welcome function which as I recall went extremely well.  

Progress Reports

At our brain storm meeting held 24th March 2012, the meeting tabled what was termed hot potato issues.  These were employment, transport including the SA Taxi Subsidy Scheme, Housing SA and accessibility.  These matters will be addressed over a period of 18 months with a view to making progress in improving the current position.  Information and other meetings have been and will continue to be held to report and gather feedback from members. 

State Convention

Fund raising via way of sausage sizzles have been organized by the committee so that costs to members to attend the convention are kept to a minimum.  Our theme this year; social inclusion our response enabled the committee to provide opportunities to members to become more informed and equipped in dealing with this change. 

NDIS

So much time has been dedicated one way or the other as the NDIS draws near.  There is much work to be done.  I thank the work of the national office in particular Jessica Zammit who has often provided the branch with much information and advice on this matter.

Challenges Ahead: Training

The next step to recruiting and reconnecting with members is training.  Through membership with Volunteers SA-NT Adelaide branch members have access to professional training at discounted rates.

Grants and Fundraising

Without financial resources, we are paralyzed.  I thank the members who donated to the work of the branch which this year currently stands at just over $230.00.   The branch this year has appointed a committee member to target government grants as a way of financing our projects and events.  In addition fundraising activities such as sausage sizzles at Office Works and Bunning’s will ensure funding is available to benefit the membership.

In closing, I would like to thank the national office staff, in particular Robyn Gaile, the Executive Officer, for her continued support.  I look forward in the next 12 months to building on what has been achieved this year for the benefit and sustainability of BCA.  

Blind Citizens WA 


Blind Citizens WA continues to grow, with over 300 members throughout the state.  In 2011/12, we welcomed members to three general meetings and our Annual General Meeting. Members have also participated in our annual state forum, and celebrated at our annual Christmas party.

Our Administration / Advocacy Officer Kerry Cameron and a band of dedicated volunteers continued to advocate on behalf of Western Australians who are blind or vision impaired and to share useful information via e-mail and social media. Blind Citizens WA has also produced three editions of audio magazine Consumer Voice. 

Our regular swish afternoons attract all ages for fun and informal peer support. We are pleased that a successful Community Living and Participation Grant application has led to the construction of a new, less cumbersome, table on which to play.
Members have generously supported our work by collecting at our Street Appeal in November and coming along to our fundraising quiz night in April. Blind Citizens WA also receives funding from the WA Disability Services Commission and generous support from Corporate Express, who supply CDs for information in audio format.  
Our executive committee for 2011/12 comprised Deanne Ferris (President), Ron Fisher (Senior Vice President), Ray Kerwin (Junior Vice President), Peter Johnson (Treasurer), Bronia Kralert (Secretary), John Truslove and Grace Hoath. The executive would like to thank outgoing executive members Greg Madson, Paul Bell and Lana Thompson for their ongoing support of Blind Citizens WA, along with our members and Kerry Cameron for her outstanding work in our office.

Central West of NSW branch

Mary Lovett, Branch President  

The branch has a total of 40members. During the reporting period we held 11 Face to Face meetings and 8 teleconference meetings. The branch organizing committee this year consisted of Mary Lovett (Chairperson), Rachel Knowles (Secretary), Richard and Alice Yavione (Treasurers). 


Guest speakers who presented at our meetings during the reporting period were the Police speaking on Home safety and risk prevention, personal protection in the home and when taking money out of the bank.  We also heard from The Department of Human Services and Finance about retirement information and financial planning for retirement, the State emergency service, Heritage houses, Vision Australia, and Guide Dogs NSW.

We held a stall on ABILITY DAY where we display goodies made by people with ability.  We also held a raffle. 

We have members on many service committees such as the Transport committee, Council Access committee, Interagency, Hospital Health Council, VIP group, Cross Roads, and University of the Third Age.  

At our meetings with the local VIP Group, each person has the opportunity to speak on an issue of their choosing. We have a great morning tea provided by the great slice maker in our committee along with the best great tea and coffee maker. We attend many Council community days such as Christmas in July, seniors days and CW an events we attend many more events.

An ongoing issue for many of our branch members is the lack of telephone numbers being provided in advertisements and promotional materials for all sorts of services. The increasing prevalence in only providing website and email addresses is leading to many people being left out of the information loop.  

My sincere thanks to our wonderful secretary who writes the greatest letters to our guest speakers and Government representatives.

I would also like to thank our treasurers Alice and Richard Yavione, who keep our finances in good order, and our wonderful slice maker Eileen Csuba and Betty Lowe who makes the greatest Coffee and tea.  I am sure our members only attend meetings because of our morning tea!

We thank Robyn Gaile, Samantha Marsh, Gordana Mitrovic, Jessica Zammit and Lauren Henley in the national office for their prompt attention to our requirements whenever we call them. 
Computer Users Group Special Interest Branch Report
John Machin, President 

During 2011-2012 the following persons served on the branch committee:

John Machin, President;

Frank Nowlan, Vice-President; 

Maree Fenech, Secretary and Treasurer for six months 

Margaret Tomkins, Treasurer for six months 

Steve Pattison and Bryce Peddie

In addition to many individuals who have volunteered their time and service to the Group we thank BCA for telephone facilities enabling members elsewhere in Australia to participate in meetings.  Vision Australia staff at Kooyong have provided us with much assistance and a meeting room.

Formalities at General meetings are kept to a minimum to focus on computing, adaptive technology and main stream products of interest.  In the past year we have enjoyed hands on demonstrations of refreshable Braille devices; a voice activated GPS; talking OCR systems; and talking set top boxes.  One of the highlights was a presentation by Mick Curran on The NVDA free screen reader. Subsequently the branch has donated $500.00 to NV-Access.

A recording of the demonstration on talking set top boxes was made into a podcast and distributed to stimulate interest in our activities.  We have been promoting the group through publications and radio interviews.

The branch totalling 42 members has met ten times during the past twelve months on the second Wednesday afternoon of most months. Those who could not meet in person at Kooyong participated via telephone or Skype.

Between meetings members kept in touch via their branch email list.

Geelong Branch 

Ernie Drew, President 

The year 2011-2012 has been full of achievement for the Geelong Branch Committee. The Branch has worked well with the Geelong City Council, and in a first for any regional Council in Australia, achieving in Geelong the “preferred path concept”. This concept will install accessible street signs, which will be both tactile and in Braille, and which will be placed immediately above the audio tactile button at pedestrian signals, and also eliminate any gaps in tactile tiles along a designated pathway. 

Branch membership has grown by 10 per cent this year.  It is very pleasing to have new people becoming involved in our Branch. We have emphasized the need for the Branch to retain and increase the social side of our organization, by providing more outings and lunches in the local area. This remains very popular with many people. The Branch continues to be involved in advocacy by developing stronger connections with other organisations, for example, Vision Australia, Geelong City Council, V Line, Guide Dogs Victoria and others. 

The Geelong central bus exchange remains a huge concern for the blind community, and the Branch has been in constant communication with the different organizations involved, in order to find a result that will make the interchange accessible for everyone.

This year’s Victorian State Convention will be held in Geelong. Bob Claffey and I are part of the planning committee. I believe that this will be very exciting for our Branch, and provide many opportunities for members to gain a greater understanding of many issues facing us today.
I encourage all our members, to be part of the activities which the Branch organizes throughout the year, and experience the friendship, support and new opportunities that can flow from your involvement.

Newcastle Hunter Branch 

Stephen Belbin, President

This report covers the period from July 1st 2011 until June 30th 2012. The Newcastle/Hunter branch continues to be a very active voice in the Hunter Region, always upholding the rights of its members, whilst promoting awareness of the branch and its importance to people who are blind or vision impaired to the wider community.
Of course this can only be made possible with an enthusiastic and well focused committee. We are fortunate at the branch to have such a committee, which in 2011 consisted of the following people:

· Stephen Belbin, President/Treasurer

· Katie Butler, Secretary

· Bruce McAllister, Media Officer

· Ian Waller, Community awareness Officer

· Mark Walters, Publicity Officer

We held our Branch AGM in September 2011 and as a result, some of the committee members changed. 

The current branch committee consists of the following people:

· Stephen Belbin, President

· Bev Henley, Treasurer

· Debbie Russell, Secretary

· Paul Johns

· Ian Waller 

· Bruce McAllister

· Graham Teasdale

· Katie Butler

Branch Activities:

The Branch has a high priority on providing recreational activities for its members. Some of the activities for 2011 and 2012 included, but were not limited to:

· An audio described tour of the Maitland Gaol. This was of particular interest to members as it was conducted and described by an ex prisoner.

· A trip to the new Newcastle Museum, for the “Living in a sensory World display”. This was a very hands on and tactile experience and enjoyed by all who attended.  

· Branch members always enjoy a social dinner which precedes each meeting.

The year always finishes with a great Christmas party and last year was no exception. Besides having large membership participation, we also had raffles and competitions enabling fund raising opportunities for the branch. 

Branch Achievements:

The Branch continues to advocate, and address issues at a local level, these can include such things as:

· Access to the built environment.

· Access to transport.

· Equity in the delivery of Education, and greater opportunities around Employment.

· Access to all forms of Recreation.

The branch also realises the power in partnering with other organisations to have a louder voice when attempting to address systemic issues affecting people who are blind or vision impaired.

It was decided this year to focus on one particular issue and partner with other blindness agencies in order to apply maximum advocacy for members.

One systemic issue that came through the branch this year and was jointly raised with Vision Australia and Guide Dogs NSW was the discontinuation of access committees on three Councils in the Hunter Region.

This means that local councils in the Hunter region no longer have access committees.

This systemic issue is currently being addressed by the Newcastle /Hunter branch in partnership with Vision Australia, and Guide Dogs NSW, and highlights the benefit of joint advocacy.

Like some other branches the Newcastle branch faces challenges in retaining a constant number of members at meetings. One of the strategies the branch has been trialling this year is changing the meeting structure, removing some of the formality, having a guest speaker attend meetings where possible, and more social events. It is hoped that with these minor changes that membership attendance will be stabilised and new potential members will be attracted to join.

In conclusion I believe that with an enthusiastic committee, strategies for growth, and lots of goals for the next year, and into the future, that the Newcastle /Hunter branch will continue to grow and be a respected voice for people who are blind or vision impaired.

Overseas & cultural branch 

Ivan Malloy, President 

The branch only has four active members now. The branch size has reduced mainly because of members leaving due to ageing. During the reporting period the branch donated $2,100 to various organisations in Sri Lanka. We donated folding and long white canes, watches and Millard writing frames to Sri Lanka and Kenya. 

We also donated Braille writing frames and 1,000 pairs of spectacles to Sri Lanka. 

We held our 31st annual fundraising barbecue and raffle in April 2012. 

Toowoomba branch 

Joyce Jones, President.

The year, 2011/2012 has passed in a similar manner to previous years. We have maintained a close contact with the BCA national office through regular attendance at the bi-monthly Presidents meetings. . I attended the National Convention in Adelaide in October, 2011, and will be attending the Queensland State Convention in Brisbane in September/October, 2012.

I have also been active with another organisation of which I am president, called Positive Action Toowoomba. The organisation has been negotiating with the Toowoomba Regional council to improve its procedures for consulting people with disability on issues of access and equity. This has involved official meetings with the Council.

BCA Toowoomba continues to meet on the second Thursday of every month at the Dr. Price Rooms, 6 Little Street, at 10pm. Very few people attend these meetings, which are informal.  We are having even greater difficulty in obtaining a quorum for our quarterly telelink meetings.  

A significant problem for the branch is lack of membership by younger people.  There are about forty people on our member list, but they are mainly elderly, and we have lost four of them this year.  We are planning a recruiting drive when the weather warms up.  

Young Blind Citizens Victoria (YBCV) 

Officially, the branch has 34 members. However, we have around 60 people on our mailing list or who follow us online. 

The branch committee meets approximately every 2 weeks (average of 26 times for the year). We held six events/meetings which were open to members to attend.

Our committee members are:

Anna Briggs (President)

Brooke Carter (Vice President)

Sinead Mooney (Secretary)

Bridget Jolley (Treasurer)

Kristy Hyland (General member)

Michael Lescohier (General member)

Kim Black (General member August 2011-January 2012)

During the 2011-2012 periods, YBCV has successfully hosted a number of events, each with a different purpose and outcome. 

Two well-attended Trivia Nights raised funds for future YBCV activities which will focus on independence and self advocacy, mainly in the areas of employment, travel, daily living and recreation.

The 2011 BCA National Convention, held in Adelaide, was an excellent opportunity for the branch to collaborate with youth in other states, particularly Katie Butler from NSW who co-hosted the session “Looking the Part: Poised, Professional and Proficient”. 

Social activities included a Beach and Barbecue Day, a Christmas party and a Multicultural Lunch. The rock climbing day, like past sporting activities, was very popular and was successful on three main levels: it provided a peer supported social environment; it developed new skills in most participants, and it created a palpable sense of empowerment and self confidence. 

Through all of these events the branch has gained some new members who, after their initial YBCV event, continue to come along to other activities. 

We’d like to thank the Ross House Association for making their meeting rooms available for our branch activities throughout the year. Having a meeting place in the CBD of Melbourne helps our members by having a centrally located venue which is well resourced by public transport. 

Young Blind Citizens Victoria looks forward to facilitating more new opportunities for young people who are blind or vision impaired over the coming year.  

BCA Contact Details


Blind Citizens Australia

Ross House

Level 3, 247 - 251 Flinders Lane

MELBOURNE VIC 3000

Phone: 
 (03) 9654 1400

Toll Free:
1800 033 660

TTY:  
(03) 9639 1728

Fax:  
(03) 9650 3200

E-mail: 
bca@bca.org.au
Staff from 1 July 2011 to 30 June 2012:

Robyn Gaile
Executive Officer

Jessica Zammit
National Policy Officer 

Lauren Henley
NSW Advocacy & Information Officer 

Joy Yeardsley
Victorian Advocacy & Information Officer (July 2011 to February 2012) 

Michele Coppa
Executive Support Officer 
(July to September)  

Suzanne Taylor
Administration Assistant 
(July to September) 

Samantha Marsh
Administration Officer
(September 2011 to June 2012) 

Gordana Mitrovic
Administration Officer
(February to June 2012)

Robyn McIntyre
Bookkeeper

Project Staff:

Bob Curry
Casual Project Officer 
(October to December 2011)

Peggy Soo

(December 2011 to June 2012)
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